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February 4, 2008
Dr. Sophia Lee

Program Coordinator, Curriculum & Assessment Office

Colleges of the Arts and Sciences
Dear Sophia:

The Undergraduate Teaching Committee of the Department of History remains perplexed by the proposal from the College of Engineering that two courses (Engineering 360.01 and 360.02) be granted GEC Historical Study status. 

A) GEC courses in general are intended to be broad as well as open to all students. We do not understand how a course for GEC credit can be offered just once a year to 25 students. We do not see how these two courses can meet the spirit of the GEC in general. We question the wisdom of creating courses for GEC Historical Study status that keep students within their major. One major aim of the GEC model curriculum is to broaden the education of our students.
B) Dr. Chris Otter (PhD, University of Manchester), a recent hire in the Department of History whose research specialties include the history of technology, is presently teaching for the first time History 362 (History of Technology) a broad, cross-cultural treatment of mostly modern technology. There are thirty-six students enrolled, any one of whom, including a student in Engineering could, I believe, apply the course to the GEC Historical Study requirement.  We expect that in future offerings of History 362, enrollments will climb. At this time there is no need to overlap courses as the College of Engineering’s proposals would do.
C) In our experience, faculty qualifications to teach courses do not ordinarily come up. But the College of Engineering’s proposals included curricula vitae and thereby opened the issue. The following comments are not directed at any person, but at the precedents being proposed here. 
i) In the résumé of the “Expected Instructor [for] Engineering 360.01,” there are no indications of qualifications to teach a course that is substantially historical. The person is trained as an engineer and a professor of engineering, but has no degrees and no publications in history as a discipline. The notion in the GEC guidelines that students will have a quality educational experience seems to be compromised here. On the basis of the résumé we respect this professor for his expertise, accomplishments and honors in Engineering, but we would like a forthright discussion of the larger issue of the regular availability and qualifications of instructors as part of the approval process for any GEC category, but specifically for Historical Study.

ii) “The Expected Instructor [for] Engineering 360.02” has a PhD in History with a dissertation on a nineteenth-century technological topic. But he is a staff member rather than a faculty member and he does not present the qualifications we would expect for appointment to the faculty of any major history department. 
In light of these serious concerns, we can not concur with the College of Engineering’s request that Engineering 360.01 and 360.02 be granted GEC Historical Study status.

I expect that our concerns and the large issues they raise will not be overlooked.

Sincerely,

Joseph H. Lynch

Professor of History

Chair, Undergraduate Teaching Committee

Peter 

